State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


April 19, 2013  

TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

2nd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:

Ed M. Hord, Chairman  

A. Michael Warfield  

   
Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles E. Meeks                                 




Rick J. Lowman



Sonny Yeatman   

ABSENT:
Cris Mendoza
VACANCIES:

Two (2) positions to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
John Papavasiliou, Executive Director, Division of Occupational and    

Professional Licensing  

Robert McGeeney, Program Manager, Division of Labor and Industry  

Jonathan Krasnoff, Assistant Attorney General 

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Arthur E. Rodgers, IUEC Local 7

Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility

Helen Melbourne (Retired), IUEC Local 10

George Boecker, IUEC Local 7

Dot Mynahan, Otis Elevator
Tim Blair, Premier Lifts, Inc.  

Call To Order
Ed M. Hord called the regular meeting of the Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:02 a.m.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the business meeting held on February 22, 2013 were approved without corrections.  Motion (I) was made by Mr. Warfield,  seconded by Mr. Yeatman and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved without corrections.  

Chairman’s Report
Chairman Hord reported to the Board that he will work with Mr. Papavasiliou to assist in the research of a “green solution” to our paper Board materials, possibly utilizing a Drop box strategy that allows Board members to easily sync files such as regulations, meetings, etc. between computers.  Mr. Papavasiliou agreed that this strategy is more cost effective and user friendly than older technologies.  He also stated that DLLR is moving more and more to a paperless operating environment.                              

Licensing Applications

Ms. Meyers presented the final draft of the elevator renovator mechanic and elevator renovator contractor applications to the Board for review.  Ms. Meyers indicated that the elevator renovator contractor liability insurance requirement was not found in §12-836.  Ms. Meyers asked Mr. Krasnoff if he could provide the Board with further information.  Mr. Krasnoff agreed to provide the Board with an update at the next scheduled meeting.

Motion (II) was made by Mr. Warfield, seconded by Mr. Yeatman and unanimously carried to accept the elevator renovator mechanic application and the elevator renovator contractor application without the insurance requirement.                  
Licensing Report Update

Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. Warfield reported that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved 35 (thirty-five) initial elevator mechanic license applications.  There were four elevator mechanic   applications referred to the Board for further review.  There was one elevator contractor application reviewed and approved.  There were no elevator contractor applications referred to the Board for further review.     
Motion (III) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.     

Mr. Papavasiliou stated to the Board that the renewal applications will be sent out 60 (sixty) days prior to renewal date of the applicants original license.  The first set of renewal applications are due August 12, 2013.  Therefore, renewal applications will be sent in June 2013.            

Exam Update  
Mr. Papavasiliou stated to the Board that a conference call was held on Thursday, March 7, 2013 with DLLR staff, PSI representatives and four members of the Board to discuss the process of developing the five exams.  PSI sent out item development guidelines, which was forwarded by Ms. Meyers to the Exam Committee members for review.  The Board may have a structure similar to the Plumbing Board.  The next phase in the developmental process would be to schedule a meeting with DLLR staff, the panel and PSI representatives to discuss test questions.  

Mr. Papavasiliou requested for the Committee members to coordinate with Ms. Meyers to send sample test questions.  Mr. Papavasiliou further explained to the Committee members that the test questions should follow PSI’s format as per the Powerpoint presentation supplied to the members of the Committee.  Sample test questions should be sent to the attention of Ms. Meyers.   He also stated that a projected date to meet with DLLR staff, the panel and PSI representatives will be scheduled after the next Board meeting.

Mr. Moran stated to the Board that it his understanding that outside individuals from the renovator industry will address the renovator test questions.  Mr. Warfield indicated that the Board will have limited ability to use information from apprenticeship programs.  Mr. Warfield also expressed that there would be a limited selection of renovator sample test questions.  Mr. Moran agreed with Mr. Warfield that there would a limited selection of sample renovator test questions and cited that A17.1 Safety Code will be used as a reference.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that the Board will be required to address all issues concerning the exam process such as identifying items, categories and subcategories for each question.                     

Legislative Report Update    
Regulation Action 

COMAR 09.35.01.01, General Regulations 

Mr. Krasnoff informed the Board that the final action on COMAR 09.35.01.01 was published in the Maryland Register, Volume 40, Issue 7, Friday, April 5, 2013.  Final action on these regulations will take effect ten (10) days after they are published in the Maryland Register.     
Proposed COMAR 09.35.04, Continuing Competency Regulations

Mr. Krasnoff stated that the Continuing Education Committee will meet in the month of June to address specific changes to the regulations.  Mr. Krasnoff further explained that he had consulted with Milene Trust regarding the continuing competency language to ensure consistency with other Boards and Commissions.  A recent draft of these regulations was sent to the Committee members on Wednesday, April 17, 2013.  A drafted revised copy of these regulations will be presented to the Board for review at the next scheduled meeting.                  
Proposed Fees for Accessibility Lift Mechanic 

Mr. Warfield recommended to the Board to consider other contingent State licensing fees such as West Virginia and Virginia.  After a brief discussion, the Board proposed the following fees for accessibility lift mechanic, $125.00, 2-year initial license and $150.00, 2-year renewal license.  

Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Warfield, seconded by Mr. Yeatman and unanimously carried to accept the proposed fees for the accessibility lift mechanic license.     

Old Business 
There was no old business to offer.                
New Business
Mr. Papavasiliou shared with the Board an article from the Washington Post about Prince George’s County’s plans to move towards restructuring the permit system.  The new permit system will streamline the way local government approves and enforces permits.  Mr. Papavasiliou stated that this is similar in scope to the way Annapolis restructured its permit system.
Executive Session

Motion (V) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Warfield and unanimously carried to enter into Executive Session at 10:46 a.m.  in the 2nd Floor Conference Room, 500 N. Calvert Street, Baltimore, MD 21202.  This meeting was permitted to be closed pursuant to §10-508 (a) (8) of the State Government Article, Annotated Code of Maryland.  The purpose of this session was to consult with Counsel regarding applicants for licensure.     
Motion (VI) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Warfield and unanimously carried to return to the public meeting.  

Motion (VII) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Warfield and unanimously carried to accept the findings in the Executive Session.        
Counsel’s Report 
Mr. Krasnoff reported there is no Counsel’s report to offer. 
Executive Director’s Report

Mr. Papavasiliou reported there is no Executive Director’s report to offer.   

Public Comments

Chairman Hord opened the meeting for public comments.  There were no public comments to offer.

Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for Friday, June 21, 2013 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, Motion (VIII) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman to adjourn the meeting at 11:04 a.m.
__X __       Approved without corrections

______       Approved with corrections

Ed M. Hord




     6/21/13 
____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                                   Date
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